

ISSUE BRIEF No. 6095 | JUNE 15, 2021 KATHRYN AND SHELBY CULLOM DAVIS INSTITUTE FOR NATIONAL SECURITY AND FOREIGN POLICY

# The Top 5 Issues President Biden Should Discuss with Putin at the Geneva Summit

Alexis Mrachek, Luke Coffey, Patty-Jane Geller, and Peter Brookes

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Under current conditions, Russia cannot be a U.S. partner—yet so far, President Biden's Russia policy has largely resembled President Obama's failed "Russian reset."

Since coming to power, Putin has demonstrated that he cannot be a trusted partner of the U.S., and has pursued policies that undermine America's national interests.

In Geneva, Biden should press Putin on Russia's recent record of military aggression, arms control, assassination attempts, cyberattacks, and human rights abuses. n June 16, President Joe Biden will meet his Russian counterpart Vladimir Putin in Geneva, Switzerland. While the two men have met before, and had two phone calls so far this year,<sup>1</sup> this will be the first time that the two leaders engage in substantial talks since 2011, when Joe Biden was Vice President.<sup>2</sup>

While there is nothing wrong with heads-of-state meetings, even with adversaries, President Biden should go into this summit with realistic expectations. Since coming to power in 1999, Putin has never demonstrated that he can be a trusted partner of the United States. At almost every opportunity, he has pursued policies that undermine America's national interests and those of its closest partners.

President Biden should use this meeting as an opportunity to press Putin on issues like Russian

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6095

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

adventurism abroad, arms control, the multiple assassinations of Putin critics that have occurred on the European continent, cyberattacks, and Russia's blatant human rights abuses.

## **Russian Aggression**

President Putin's reign has sent democracy into retreat; eroded basic freedoms (of speech, assembly, and a free press); oppressed—and sometimes murdered—minority groups and political opposition figures; and left the country's economy in tatters.

To distract his people from their many woes, as well as to raise his approval ratings, Putin has pursued a dangerously aggressive and expansionist foreign policy. Along the way, he has undone the post–World War II world order and undermined America's strategic interests in many parts of the world.

Russia has demonstrated its military adventurism in several countries. In 2008, Russia invaded Georgia and today continues to occupy, illegally, 20 percent of that country's territory. More than a decade later, Russia is still in violation of the six-point cease-fire agreement.

Six years after Russia's invasion of Georgia, Putin invaded Ukraine and illegally annexed the Crimean peninsula—the first time one European country used military force to annex part of another since World War II. Russia still fuels a separatist conflict in the eastern part of Ukraine. Since 2014, the war has resulted in approximately 14,000 combat-related deaths.<sup>3</sup> Beginning in March of this year, Moscow sent between 150,000<sup>4</sup> and 300,000<sup>5</sup> Russian troops, as well as 35,000 combat vehicles, 900 aircraft, and 190 navy ships<sup>6</sup> to the Ukrainian border and to Crimea. Moscow reportedly ordered some of the troops back to their bases in late April,<sup>7</sup> but an estimated 100,000 troops remain.<sup>8</sup>

In Syria, Putin continues to support Bashar al-Assad militarily and politically. In 2011, when Syria's armed conflict began, the Kremlin renewed its alliance with the Assad regime.<sup>9</sup> A few years later, Russia began bombing, or aided Syria in bombing, hospitals and medical facilities that treated Syrian opposition fighters.<sup>10</sup> More recently, Russian naval ships have reportedly been escorting Iranian oil tankers on their way to Syria to protect them from Israeli attacks.<sup>11</sup> The tankers are also suspected of carrying arms to Syria,<sup>12</sup> some of which could end up in the hands of Hezbollah.

On the European front, Putin has assassinated, or attempted to assassinate, several of his critics. These critics include Aleksandr Litvinenko, whose tea was laced with polonium in 2006;<sup>13</sup> Boris Nemtsov, who was killed by gunshot in 2015;<sup>14</sup> Sergei and Yulia Skripal, who were poisoned with a Novichok nerve agent in 2018;<sup>15</sup> a Georgian–Chechen separatist named Zelimkhan Khangoshvili, who was killed by gunshot in 2019;<sup>16</sup> and Aleksei Navalny, Putin's most outspoken critic, who was poisoned with Novichok in 2020.<sup>17</sup> Through these assassinations and attempts, Moscow has proven that it is not afraid to violate the 1997 Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC).<sup>18</sup>

Russia also has launched multiple cyberattacks on U.S. government and private entities in recent months. In December 2020, Russian hackers "broke into a range of key government networks, including in the Treasury and Commerce Departments, and had free access to their email systems."<sup>19</sup> Approximately 18,000 "private and government users downloaded a Russian tainted software update...that gave its hackers a foothold into victims' systems, according to SolarWinds, the company whose software was compromised."<sup>20</sup> Multiple U.S. government agencies, the Pentagon, nuclear labs, and several Fortune 500 companies had been using the SolarWinds software on their computers.<sup>21</sup>

In May 2021, a Russia-based<sup>22</sup> hacking group known as DarkSide launched a cyberattack against Colonial Pipeline, operator of one of the country's largest fuel pipelines.<sup>23</sup> The 5,500-mile pipeline, which carries fuel from the Gulf Coast to New Jersey, was down for six days.<sup>24</sup> Colonial Pipeline paid DarkSide \$90 million in bitcoin as a ransom payment,<sup>25</sup> but the Department of Justice was able to recover approximately \$2.3 million of that amount a few weeks later.<sup>26</sup> Then early this month, REvil, a Russian cybercriminal group, launched a ransomware attack on JBS, the largest meat-processing company in the world.<sup>27</sup> Through these events, Russian actors, whether affiliated with the state or not, prove that they are increasing their cyberwarfare against the United States.

Back in Russia, President Putin exhibits a disregard for human rights. He allows police to beat, injure, and imprison peaceful protestors,<sup>28</sup> lets fires break out across the country due to corrupt local governments,<sup>29</sup> and steals billions of dollars from citizens for his and his counterparts' gain.<sup>30</sup> He also bars opposition leaders and Kremlin critics, such as Aleksei Navalny<sup>31</sup> and Garry Kasparov,<sup>32</sup> from running in elections, even though these figures likely would work to improve Russians' standard of living.

In addition, Putin orders the arrests of innocent Americans based on illegitimate charges and makes them his political prisoners. American citizens Paul Whelan<sup>33</sup> and Trevor Reed<sup>34</sup> currently remain in Russian prison, without proper medical care.<sup>35</sup>

## A Blueprint for the Summit

When then-Vice President Biden met with Vladimir Putin in 2011, he emphasized that the U.S. needed to "establish closer…relations with Russia."<sup>36</sup> Putin has proven, however, that he is not a viable partner for the United States. Diplomacy aside, there are many issues that need to be addressed. At the Geneva Summit, President Biden should bring up five main issues:

- Military Adventurism Abroad. President Biden should insist that Putin completely withdraw Russian forces from Georgia's Abkhazia and Tskhinvali (South Ossetia) regions and from Ukraine's territory, including both the eastern Donbas region and the Crimean peninsula. President Biden should also press Putin to stop protecting Iranian tankers in transit to Syria, especially because the oil shipments are in violation of U.S. sanctions, and he should criticize Russia for its failure to eradicate Syria's chemical weapons.<sup>37</sup>
- 2. Arms Control. President Biden must raise concerns about the existence of a Russian offensive chemical weapons program, Russia's growing arsenal of unconstrained, non-strategic nuclear weapons, and novel nuclear weapons entering Russia's strategic forces. President Biden should make clear that any future arms control agreement with Russia must cover all existing nuclear weapons.<sup>38</sup> Finally, President Biden should refuse to make any concessions on U.S. missile defenses. While Russia maintains the false accusation that U.S. missile defenses harm its strategic stability, all existing and planned U.S. missile defenses arsenal and are necessary to defend the U.S. and allies from North Korean missiles.
- 3. **Assassinations and Assassination Attempts.** Russia claims that it destroyed its chemical weapons stockpiles, but it continues to research, develop, and weaponize Novichok nerve agents at the very least.<sup>39</sup> The 1997 CWC prohibits the development, production, acquisition, stockpiling, retention, transfer, or use of chemical weapons by state parties.<sup>40</sup> President Biden should hold Putin accountable for violating the CWC in the past and urge him to cease violating it in the future.

- 4. **Cyberattacks.** Russian actors have shown that they are not afraid to launch major cyberattacks against the United States, but President Biden should make clear to Putin that cyberattacks are unacceptable. They harm and shut down critical U.S. infrastructure. President Biden should also declare that U.S. companies, such as Colonial Pipeline, should not be expected to pay a ransom to gain control over their networks again.
- 5. **Human Rights.** Finally, President Biden should urge Putin to allow Russian citizens to protest peacefully without government interference, especially because Russia is supposedly a democracy. President Biden should also encourage Putin to prioritize the rights of his people—by ridding the local governments of corruption, by ceasing stealing money from citizens for his own gain, and by allowing opposition figures to run in future elections. President Biden should also urge Putin to release Aleksei Navalny from prison, since he remains there based on false charges. Finally, President Biden must do whatever he can to bring Paul Whelan and Trevor Reed home, where they belong.

## **Russia's Imperial Ambitions**

So far in his presidency, President Biden has held Russia accountable for some of its transgressions, but not all of them, in an effort to "be proportionate" and have a "stable, predictable relationship."<sup>41</sup> This could appear to be a return to the era of the Obama Administration's failed "Russian reset."

President Biden needs to remember that Putin has imperial ambitions and will continue to exploit current situations to his own benefit if he is not met with significant response from the West. Under current conditions, Putin cannot be a partner to the U.S. The sooner President Biden understands this, the safer America and her allies will be.

Alexis Mrachek is Research Associate in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. Luke Coffey is Director of the Allison Center. Patty-Jane Geller is Policy Analyst for Nuclear Deterrence and Missile Defense in the Center for National Defense, of the Davis Institute. Peter Brookes is Senior Research Fellow for Weapons of Mass Destruction and Counter Proliferation in the Center for National Defense.

## Endnotes

- News release, "Readout of President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. Call with President Vladimir Putin of Russia," The White House, January 26, 2021, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/01/26/readout-of-president-joseph-r-biden-jr-call-with-president-vladimir-putin-of -russia/ (accessed May 7, 2021), and news release, "Readout of President Joseph R. Biden, Jr. Call with President Vladimir Putin of Russia," The White House, April 13, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/13/readout-of-president-joseph-r-biden-jr-call-with -president-vladimir-putin-of-russia-4-13/ (accessed May 7, 2021).
- News release, "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden and Russian Prime Minister Vladimir Putin," The White House, Office of the Vice President, March 10, 2011, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2011/03/10/remarks-vice-president-joe-biden-and-russian-prime-minister-vladimir -put (accessed May 7, 2021).
- "Two Ukrainian Soldiers Killed in Eastern Ukraine: Military," Reuters, April 6, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-casualties/two -ukrainian-soldiers-killed-in-eastern-ukraine-military-idUSKBN2BTOKV (accessed May 12, 2021).
- 4. Nike Ching, "Blinken Heads to Ukraine After Russia Sends 150K Troops to Border," Voice of America, April 30, 2021, https://www.voanews.com/europe /blinken-heads-ukraine-after-russia-sends-150k-troops-border (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 5. Vladimir Isachenkov, "Russian Military Says Its Troops Back to Bases After Buildup," Associated Press, April 29, 2021, https://apnews.com/article /world-news-moscow-ukraine-europe-russia-629232949b5253512a58ca6fef215af9 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ann M. Simmons and Georgi Kantchev, "Russia Orders Some Troops to Withdraw from Ukraine Border," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 22, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-orders-troops-to-withdraw-from-ukraine-border-11619103140 (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 8. "Ukraine Says Russia Still Has 100,000 Troops Near Its Borders," AI Jazeera, May 11, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/11/ukraine-says -russia-still-has-100000-troops-near-its-borders (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 9. David Maher and Moritz Pieper, "Russian Intervention in Syria: Exploring the Nexus between Regime Consolidation and Energy Transnationalisation," *Political Studies*, July 15, 2020, p. 3, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0032321720934637 (accessed May 19, 2021).
- 10. Martin Chulov, Kareem Shaheen, and Emma Graham-Harrison, "East Aleppo's Last Hospital Destroyed by Airstrikes," *The Guardian*, November 19, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/nov/19/aleppo-hospitals-knocked-out-airstrikes (accessed May 19, 2021).
- 11. Arie Egozi, "Russian Fleet Protects Iranian Ships Smuggling Arms, Israelis Say," *Breaking Defense*, April 27, 2021, https://breakingdefense.com/2021 /04/russian-fleet-protects-iranian-ships-smuggling-arms-israelis-say/ (accessed May 19, 2021).
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. "Alexander Litvinenko: Profile of Murdered Russian Spy," BBC, January 21, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-19647226 (accessed May 13, 2021).
- 14. Andrew Kramer, "Boris Nemtsov, Putin Foe, Is Shot Dead in Shadow of Kremlin," *The New York Times*, February 27, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com /2015/02/28/world/europe/boris-nemtsov-russian-opposition-leader-is-shot-dead.html (accessed May 13, 2021).
- 15. Vikram Dodd, Luke Harding, and Ewen MacAskill, "Sergei Skripal: Former Russian Spy Poisoned with Nerve Agent, Say Police," *The Guardian*, March 8, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/mar/07/russian-spy-police-appeal-for-witnesses-as-cobra-meeting-takes-place (accessed May 13, 2021).
- 16. Philip Oltermann, "Germany Expels Two Russians over Killing of Chechen Separatist in Berlin," *The Guardian*, December 4, 2019, https://www .theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/04/germany-expels-two-russians-over-killing-of-georgian-in-berlin (accessed May 13, 2021).
- 17. Andrew Roth, "Tests Indicate Alexei Navalny Was Poisoned, Says German Clinic," *The Guardian*, August 24, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com /world/2020/aug/24/alexei-navalny-was-probably-poisoned-says-germany (accessed May 13, 2021).
- 18. Mary Beth D. Nikitin, "Resurgence of Chemical Weapons Use: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, updated March 5, 2021, https://fas .org/sgp/crs/nuke/IN10936.pdf (accessed May 17, 2021).
- 19. David Sanger, "Russian Hackers Broke into Federal Agencies, U.S. Officials Suspect," *The New York Times*, May 10, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2020 /12/13/us/politics/russian-hackers-us-government-treasury-commerce.html?login=smartlock&auth=login-smartlock (accessed June 8, 2021).
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. David E. Sanger, Nicole Perlroth, and Eric Schmitt, "Scope of Russian Hacking Becomes Clear: Multiple U.S. Agencies Were Hit," *The New York Times*, December 14, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/14/us/politics/russia-hack-nsa-homeland-security-pentagon.html (accessed June 8, 2021).
- 22. Jenna McLaughlin, "Justice Department Recovers Majority of Colonial Pipeline Ransom: 'We Turned the Tables on DarkSide,'' Yahoo! News, June 7, 2021, https://news.yahoo.com/justice-department-recovers-majority-of-colonial-pipeline-ransom-we-turned-the-tables-on-dark-side-210611828 .html (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 23. Michael Schwirtz and Nicole Perlroth, "DarkSide, Blamed for Gas Pipeline Attack, Says It Is Shutting Down," *The New York Times*, June 8, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/14/business/darkside-pipeline-hack.html (accessed June 10, 2021).

JUNE 15, 2021 | 7

- 24. Matt Egan and Clare Duffy, "Colonial Pipeline Launches Restart After Six-Day Shutdown," CNBC, May 12, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/12 /business/colonial-pipeline-restart/index.html (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 25. Ryan Browne, "Hackers Behind Colonial Pipeline Attack Reportedly Received \$90 Million in Bitcoin Before Shutting Down," CNBC, May 18, 2021, https:// www.cnbc.com/2021/05/18/colonial-pipeline-hackers-darkside-received-90-million-in-bitcoin.html (accessed June 10, 2021).
- News release, "Department of Justice Seizes \$2.3 Million in Cryptocurrency Paid to the Ransomware Extortionists Darkside," U.S. Department of Justice, June 7, 2021, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/department-justice-seizes-23-million-cryptocurrency-paid-ransomware-extortionists-darkside (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 27. "JBS: FBI Says Russia-Linked Group Hacked Meat Supplier," BBC, June 3, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-57338896 (accessed June 10, 2021).
- Polina Nikolskaya, "Punctured Lung, Fractured Ribs: Some Russian Protestors Allege Police Brutality," Reuters, February 10, 2021, https://www.reuters .com/article/us-russia-politics-navalny-police/punctured-lung-fractured-ribs-some-russian-protesters-allege-police-brutality-idUSKBN2AA128 (accessed May 14, 2021).
- 29. "Thousands Protest After Deadly Russian Mall Fire; Putin Vows to 'Punish the Guilty," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 27, 2018, https://www .rferl.org/a/putin-travels-kemerovo-blams-criminal-negligence-deadly-mall-fire/29126036.html (accessed May 14, 2021).
- 30. Ivana Kottasová, "How Rich Is Vladimir Putin?" CNN Money, March 14, 2018, https://money.cnn.com/2018/03/14/news/putin-wealth-russia-election /index.html (accessed May 14, 2021).
- 31. Camila Domonoske, "Russian Opposition Leader Barred from Running Against Putin in 2018," NPR, December 25, 2017, https://www.npr.org/sections /thetwo-way/2017/12/25/573394432/russian-opposition-leader-barred-from-running-against-putin-in-2018 (accessed May 14, 2021).
- 32. "Russia's Kasparov Won't Run for President," NBC News, December 13, 2007, https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna22229010 (accessed May 14, 2021).
- 33. Jennifer Hansler, "Exclusive: American Imprisoned in Russia Calls on Biden to Take 'Decisive Action' to Stop Detention of US Citizens," CNN, June 2, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/06/02/politics/paul-whelan-cnn-biden-putin-summit/index.html (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 34. Jennifer Hansler, "American Being Held in Russia Has Been Transferred Without Notice, Family Spokesperson Says," CNN, March 12, 2021, https://www .cnn.com/2021/03/12/politics/trevor-reed-transferred/index.html (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 35. Hansler, "Exclusive: American Imprisoned in Russia Calls on Biden," and Mary Ilyushina, "Family Says Trevor Reed, American Jailed in Russia, Has COVID After Being Denied Vaccine," CBS News, May 26, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/trevor-reed-russia-american-in-prison-covid-positive -denied-vaccine/ (accessed June 10, 2021).
- 36. Steve Gutterman, "Biden Meets Putin, Opposition Leaders in Moscow," Reuters, March 10, 2011, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-usa-biden /biden-meets-putin-opposition-leaders-in-moscow-idUSTRE7293LQ20110310 (accessed May 19, 2021).
- 37. Kathryn Watson, "What Happened to Russia's Agreement to Eradicate Syria's Chemical Weapons?" CBS News, April 10, 2017, https://www.cbsnews .com/news/what-happened-to-russias-agreement-to-eliminate-syrias-chemical-weapons/ (accessed May 21, 2021).
- See Patty-Jane Geller and Rebeccah Heinrichs, "Extending New START Makes U.S. Nuclear Modernization Imperative," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3595, March 16, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/arms-control/report/extending-new-start-makes-us-nuclear-modernization -imperative.
- Bellingcat Investigation Team, "Russia's Clandestine Chemical Weapons Programme and the GRU's Unit 29155," October 23, 2020, https://www .bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2020/10/23/russias-clandestine-chemical-weapons-programme-and-the-grus-unit-21955/ (accessed May 20, 2021).
- 40. Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, "Chemical Weapons Convention," https://www.opcw.org/chemical-weapons-convention (accessed May 20, 2021).
- 41. The White House, "Remarks by President Biden on Russia," April 15, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/04/15 /remarks-by-president-biden-on-russia/ (accessed May 21, 2021).